

# Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty

Dr. Mark B. Schneider Senior Analyst, National Institute for Public Policy

February 2014

National Institute Information Series, No. 360

The views, opinions, and findings contained in this report are those of the author and should not be construed as National Institute for Public Policy position or policy or that of its sponsors.

© National Institute for Public Policy, 2014 9302 Lee Highway, Suite 750 • Fairfax, VA 22031 • (703) 293-9181 • www.nipp.org

## Confirmation of Russian Violation and Circumvention of the INF Treaty

The former Soviet Union, and its main successor state the Russian Federation, have had a very bad record of compliance with arms control agreements. In a December 1985 unclassified report, President Ronald Reagan summed up the existing compliance situation: "...the Soviet Union has violated its legal commitments to the Strategic Arms Limitation Treaty-1 Anti-Ballistic Missile (SALT I ABM) Treaty, and Interim Agreement, the SALT II Agreement, the Limited Test Ban Treaty of 1963, the Biological and Toxin Weapons Convention, the Geneva Protocol on Chemical Weapons, and the Helsinki Final Act. In addition, the U.S.S.R. has likely violated provisions of the Threshold Test Ban Treaty." Subsequent State Department reports record Russian violations of the INF Treaty and the START Treaty.

Soviet and later Russian violations of arms control commitments have been numerous and consistent throughout the last forty years. It does not matter whether the commitments are politically or legally binding. Indeed, the Soviets and Russians have repeatedly demonstrated disregard for commitments that prevent them from achieving their objectives with regard to their nuclear capability.<sup>3</sup> Under Vladimir Putin, the Russian compliance record appears to have gotten considerably worse. This is largely being ignored by the Obama administration, despite pressure from Congress to do something about it.

The 1987 INF Treaty completely eliminated the entire class of ground-launched ballistic and cruise missiles with a range between 500 and 5,500-km. All existing missiles in this range class were eliminated by 1991 and the Treaty provided that the parties shall "not have such systems thereafter." Specifically, the parties may not "produce or flight-test any intermediaterange missiles or produce any stages of such missiles or any launchers of such missiles."

There were early minor violations of the INF Treaty by the Soviet Union. Subsequently, there was a much more serious violation of the INF Treaty verification regime by the Russian Federation. The Clinton administration's 1995 arms control compliance report stated, "On December 25, 1993, Russia exited what it declared to be a training model of the RS-12M Variant 2 ICBM for silo launcher (U.S. designation—SS-X-27 ICBM) from the Votkinsk Machine Building Plant, but refused to allow U.S. inspectors to use the full-range of existing INF inspection procedures for the missile." Another State Department report stated, "The United States concluded that these exits failed to comply with several provisions of the INF Treaty."

Until this issue was resolved, missiles exiting Votkinsk were subject to a "policy arrangement" which did not entail full implementation of U.S. Treaty rights. The ultimate resolution involved changing the Treaty right to "image the content of the canister" to "selective imaging." This was a *de facto* Treaty amendment without the advice and consent of the Senate.

More recent and much more serious issues related to Russian compliance with the INF Treaty were outlined in a 2012 letter from Congressman Michael Turner (R-OH) to then-Secretary of State of Hillary Clinton, then-Secretary of Defense Leon Panetta and General (ret.) James R. Clapper, Director of National Intelligence. Congressman Turner received a response from Under Secretary of Defense James R. Miller which mainly did not deal with the issues he had raised. Secretary Miller promised additional information in the next State Department compliance report. That did not happen. The next unclassified Obama administration's August 2012 report on *Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control, Nonproliferation, and Disarmament Agreements and Commitments* said nothing about the issues raised by Congressman Turner.

On January 29, 2014, the *New York Times* reported, "The United States informed its NATO allies this month that Russia had tested a new ground-launched cruise missile, raising concerns about Moscow's compliance with a landmark arms control accord." The article goes on to say that beginning in May of 2013 the Obama administration raised this matter with senior Russian officials to no avail. \*\*The New York Times\*\* also indicated that unnamed administration officials said "there was no question the missile tests ran counter to the treaty." On January 30th, the State Department press spokesman confirmed the story stating: "we have raised this issue with the Russians. That is true. I can certainly confirm that...I don't have anything to...refute the facts in the report." 14

On January 30, 2014 Congressman and Subcommittee Chairman on the House Armed Services Committee Michael Turner characterized the Russian actions as a "material breach" of the INF Treaty. On February 6, 2014, House Armed Services Committee Chairman Howard P. "Buck" McKeon (R-CA), Chairman of the House Foreign Relations Committee Ed Royce (R-CA), and Chairman of the House Select Committee on Intelligence Mike Rogers (R-MI) sent a letter to the President asking him to take action against Russia's "material breach" of the INF Treaty, stating that there was "compelling evidence pointing to Russia's material breach and

circumvention of the Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty." <sup>16</sup> The House Armed Services Committee also confirmed that earlier Congressional letters on Russian violation and circumvention of arms control treaties related to the INF compliance issue. <sup>17</sup>

There are actually five issues involving Russian violation or circumvention of the INF Treaty. (A violation is an action that is specifically prohibited by some provision of the INF Treaty. The term "circumvention" is used here to mean that Russia has tested or deployed a ground-launched ballistic or cruise missile designed to achieve capability prohibited by the INF Treaty by exploiting loopholes in the INF and New START Treaties.) These issues include: 1) the cruise missile that had recently been given much well deserved press attention; 2) the range of the Iskander M ballistic missile; 3) the covert retention of the Skorost IRBM; 4) the RS-26/Rubezh ballistic missile that appears to be a replacement for the Soviet SS-20 IRBM that was eliminated by the INF Treaty; and 5) the reported nuclear surface attack capability of Russian ABM interceptor missiles and surface-to-air missiles (SAMs).

Russia has repeatedly threatened to withdraw from the INF Treaty. This issue was first raised in 2007 by then-Defense Minister Sergei Ivanov (now Kremlin Chief of Staff) who called the Treaty a "mistake" and a "Cold War relic." Then-Chief of the General Staff General Yuriy Baluyevskiy threatened to pull out of the treaty unless Washington decreased its missile defense plans. He said, "It is possible for a party to abandon the treaty [unilaterally] if it provides convincing evidence that it is necessary to do so," and added that, "We have such evidence at present." President Putin has also threatened to withdraw from the INF Treaty. 20

In February 2007, then-Commander of the Strategic Missile Forces, Colonel General Nikolai Solovtsov said, "If the political decision is made to withdraw from this treaty (the Russian-American Intermediate Range Nuclear Forces Treaty, or INF) the Russian Strategic Missile Forces will be ready to fulfill this task." That same year, Russian Major General Midykhat Vildanov, a professor at the Academy of Military Sciences, called for "pragmatic approaches" to the observance of the INF Treaty in support of Russia's national security. Major General Vladimir Vasilenko, head of the 4<sup>th</sup> Central Research and Development Institute of the Russian Defense Ministry stated: "Deploying ground-based medium-range missiles may be one of the options for insuring national security." In June 2013, Kremlin Chief of Staff Sergei Ivanov stated that Russian observance of the INF Treaty "can't last endlessly."

Instead of withdrawing from the INF Treaty, which would have exposed Russia to significant international criticism and open the door to U.S. development and deployment of INF-range missiles, Russia appears to be creating the same type of capability that existed before the INF Treaty by a combination of circumventions and Treaty violation where this is necessary.

#### The Cruise Missile Issue

There is considerable unclassified information to support *The New York Times* story and the assessment of the Congressional leaders that Russia is in violation of the INF Treaty. The cruise missile in question is almost certainly the R-500.<sup>25</sup> The evidence includes numerous Russian press reports concerning the range of the R-500, photographs of the R-500 launcher and its launch canister, and photographs of the first R-500 launch which were released by the Russian Defense Ministry. 26 These appear to show a missile that is too large to be a short-range cruise missile. Moreover, what is the purpose of a subsonic cruise missile on a system that already has a high speed ballistic (or probably, more accurately, semi-ballistic) missile? The only significant advantage, consistent with the INF Treaty, would be more missiles on the launcher. However, the Iskander-M semi-ballistic missile would clearly have a much shorter time to target and much better defense penetration capability. The Iskander has been described as having a peak velocity that is hypersonic and impacting at supersonic speeds.<sup>27</sup> According to a report in *Vozdushno*-Kosmicheskaya Oborona Online, "Missile speed after the boost phase is 2,100 m/sec" and, "The missile maneuvers intensively with g-forces on the order of 20-30 in the boost and terminal phases of flight."<sup>28</sup> The Russians have said the speed for the R-500 is about 250m/second.<sup>29</sup> The biggest potential advantage, inconsistent with the INF Treaty, of adding a subsonic cruise missile like the R-500 to the Iskander system is potentially a far longer range than is possible for the Iskander M.

The first test of the R-500 in 2007 was announced by then-First Deputy Prime Minister Colonel General Sergei Ivanov.<sup>30</sup> Mr. Ivanov said, "It can be used at <u>long range</u> with surgical precision, as doctors say."<sup>31</sup> (Emphasis added). This is a very odd thing to say about a missile that is supposed to be short-range, but it matches the higher range numbers for the missile that have been reported in the Russian press. Many Russian press reports say that the missile has a

range of two to six times the 500-km range that is allowed under the INF Treaty for short-range missiles.

After Mr. Ivanov's announcement, Russian officials generally went silent about the new missile, which is unusual. Indeed, while President Putin gave the developers of the R-500 missile the Russia State Award, their names were not mentioned "because their identity is a state secret." Again, this is very unusual. It seems clear that the Russian Government does not want the press talking to the missile's designers. This is what one would expect if there is an issue of compliance with the INF Treaty. After the first flight test, specific R-500 flight tests were not announced. By Russian standards, there was very little bragging about the R-500, which again is unusual.

The Russian press soon began to report that the R-500 was a violation of the INF Treaty or published range numbers for the missile that would violate the Treaty. To violate the INF Treaty a ground-launched cruise missile (and there is no dispute that the R-500 is a ground-launched cruise missile) does not even have to fly beyond 500-km (the INF Treaty prohibition is on ground-launched cruise and ballistic missiles with a range between 500-5,500 kilometers), but merely have the range potential to do so. (Actual testing provides conclusive evidence of its potential range and *The New York Times* account suggests that it has been tested to prohibited range since 2008.) Under the INF Treaty, cruise missile range is the "maximum distance which can be covered by the missile in its standard design mode flying until fuel exhaustion, determined by projecting its flight path onto the earth's sphere from the point of launch to the point of impact."<sup>33</sup> This is a deliberately restrictive definition. Since cruise missiles do not normally fly to fuel exhaustion, this effectively limits the maximum operational range of a ground-launched cruise missile, if the Treaty is complied with, to under 500-km.

In November 2007, *Ria Novosti*, an official Russian Government news agency, reported: "The flight range of a new cruise missile adapted for Iskander and successfully tested in May 2007 could exceed 500 km (310 miles)." In November 2008, it revealed that the potential range of the R-500 "can exceed 2,000 kilometers..." Russian arms control expert Viktor Myasnikov wrote that the R-500 exceeded the 500-km limit of the INF Treaty on its first test and its range could be expanded to 1,000 kilometers. Russian journalist Oleg Vladykin stated the "R-500 cruise missile...range will presumably increase to 1000 km or more." *Kommersant*, a

major Russian publication, maintains that the range of the R-500 "can amount to 1,000" kilometers."<sup>38</sup> Sergi Balmasov, writing in *Pravda.ru*, indicated the R-500 has a range of 2,000km.<sup>39</sup> Russian journalists Ivan Konovalov and Vladislav Litovchenko, writing in *Kommersant*, said the Iskander system can be armed with a cruise missile with "even greater" range than 500km. 40 Yury Fedorov, Associate Fellow, Russia and Eurasia Programme, Chatham House, noted "there are reports that it could have a range of up to 2000km, as it is an upgrade of the Soviet land based cruise missile RK-55, also known as CSS-X-4 Slingshot...destroyed in accordance with the INF treaty."<sup>41</sup> (The RK-55 was reported to have had a 200-kt nuclear warhead.)<sup>42</sup> Mikhail Barabanov, chief editor of the Moscow Defense Brief, wrote that the R-500 range could be more than 1,000-km. 43 Writing in *Ria Novosti* and for the *UPI*, Ilya Kramnik said that the range of the R-500, and possibly a second missile, could be between 1,200 and 3,000-km. 44 Kramnik concluded the R-500 was a violation of the INF Treaty. 45 In January 2009, he stated that "Iskander can be equipped with cruise missiles with a range of up to 2,000 km (1,243 miles), and even 3,000 km (1,865 miles) that will allow it to destroy targets anywhere in Western Europe."46 In December 2013, *Interfax*, the main private Russian news agency, noted, "The R-500 missile now is being developed for it [the Iskander K], and according to unconfirmed information [it] has a flight range exceeding 2,000 km."<sup>47</sup>

In 2009, the U.K. House of Commons Defense Committee noted reports that the R-500 has a 2,000-km range. 48 *Pravda.ru* has said that NATO experts were concerned that the Iskander K had a range of 2,000-km. 49 *STRATFOR*, a private commercial intelligence service, obtained information from Russians to the effect that:

The R-500 is a more conventional version of the old Soviet 3M10 long-range cruise missile with a range of 2,600 km, which was deployed on Russian nuclear attack submarines. These older missiles were eliminated also under INF [-for now]. Testing of the R-500 will be completed by the end of 2009; it has been successful thus far. After that it would be a political decision whether to put it into service. Six missiles with the R-500s are already ready to be deployed.<sup>50</sup>

In June 2007, then-First Deputy Prime Minister Sergei Ivanov predicted that the new cruise missile would be in production in 2009.<sup>51</sup> In November 2007, Colonel General Vladimir Zaritsky, then-commander of the Russian Missile and Artillery Forces, indicated testing was going on and the missile was going to be operational in 2009.<sup>52</sup> He said, "Cruise missiles are being tested, I am satisfied with the progress and I am certain that the task of providing enough

launchers armed with cruise missiles will be coped with on time....The military-industrial commission under the Russian government has set 2009 as the deadline."<sup>53</sup> In November 2009, Russian Rocket Forces and Artillery Commander Lt. General Sergei Bogatinov said that development of an advanced cruise missile for the Iskander system was continuing.<sup>54</sup> In August 2012, *Interfax-AVN*, reported, "Cruise missiles are being serially produced for Iskander tactical missile systems."<sup>55</sup> Production of ground-launched cruise missiles of INF range is also a violation of the INF Treaty. A recent Russian press report suggests it has been deployed or very close to it. *ARMS-TASS* quotes the General Director of the MITT design bureau as saying that the "complex 'Iskander-M' is transmitted to the troops complete with cruise missiles and aeroballistic [missiles]."<sup>56</sup>

With regard to the possible second prohibited cruise missile reported by *Ria Novosti's* military correspondent Ilya Kramnik, there is much less press coverage. A Finnish study of the Iskander system suggests that Russian Club supersonic cruise missiles are also connected with it.<sup>57</sup> The Russians press reports that one version of the Club missile family, the Kalibr, is nuclear capable and has a 2,500-2,600-km range.<sup>58</sup>

### Range of the Iskander M

The Iskander M (SS-26) is the poster-child of the Russian tactical nuclear modernization program. Russian leaders never stop talking about it. Indeed, in 2006, President Vladimir Putin awarded Russia's State Prize to the developers of the Iskander-M tactical missile system. <sup>59</sup>

The Iskander-M missile is nuclear capable and it was launched in Russia's 2013 large nuclear exercise. According to the Russian Defense Ministry, "Combat units of rocket troops and ordnance of the Central and Southern Military Districts fired four Iskander and Tochka-U [SS-21] tactical missiles at training targets at Kapustin Yar firing range in Astrakhan region on October 30, 2013 in the framework of a surprise check and exercise of nuclear deterrence forces..." Nuclear-armed Iskander and SS-21 missiles would violate Russian commitments under the 1991-1992 Presidential Nuclear Initiatives. 62

Russia has announced that it plans to deploy up to 120 Iskander M launchers each carrying two missiles.<sup>63</sup> It has threatened the forward deployment of this missile to Kaliningrad in response to U.S. missile defense deployment.<sup>64</sup> In December 2013, the German newspaper

*Bild* reported that Russia had deployed the Iskander-M to Kaliningrad.<sup>65</sup> The newspaper claimed it obtained "secret satellite" images showing 10 missiles. The Russians first confirmed the story and then Putin denied it.<sup>66</sup>

Russia is now deploying the Iskander M, which reportedly has a range potential of more than the 500-km allowed by the INF Treaty. Russian military journalist Alexander Golts has pointed out that from time to time, Russian leaders and military officials hint that the Iskander missile can fly further than 500-km.<sup>67</sup> *Izvestya* reported that the Iskander range is 500-600-km.<sup>68</sup> A Finnish study concluded the range was 700-km.<sup>69</sup> According to Viktor Myasnikov, "Experts believe that the range of the Iskander guided missile can be increased to 1,000 kilometers without changing the launch system." Colonel General Zaritskiy also talked about increasing the range of the Iskander.

Myasnikov has said the missile has flown to 500-km.<sup>72</sup> This is technically a violation of the INF Treaty, but he probably did not intend to say this. The INF Treaty ballistic missile range definition is demonstrated range, different from the potential range definition which applies to cruise missiles. If the Iskander M has not flown to 500-km or above, it would be still be a circumvention of the Treaty because of its range potential. Even without testing over 500-km it could be possible to hit targets beyond the 500-km range. Loopholes in the New START Treaty open the possibility of legally testing Iskander missiles to prove it has a prohibited range. The New START Treaty does not ban air- or surface ship-launched ballistic missiles with a range of over 600-km as the START Treaty did.<sup>73</sup>

Valeriy Kashin, head of the MITT missile design bureau which makes the Iskander-M, has revealed that there are "two new missiles for the Iskander-M operational tactical missile system." <sup>74</sup> He did not provide any information about these missiles. He also said that Iskander missiles "were not delivered assembled…" <sup>75</sup> It is unclear how it is possible to deliver a single stage missile unassembled. Could this mean that there is an undisclosed two stage version of this system?

Stefan Forss, a former missile specialist with the government of Finland's Foreign Ministry and currently an adjunct professor at Finland's National Defense University, says Russia appears to be breaking the INF Treaty, stating, "If there are no further tests [of the RS-26] to intercontinental ranges—we should, however, prepare for some *maskirovka* [deception] tests

in this regard—the matter is settled....Yars M [RS-26/Rubezh] will take care of the upper end of the INF range spectrum and Iskander-M of the lower end."<sup>76</sup>

#### **Retention of the Skorost IRBM**

Writing in September 2011, Vladimir Kudelev noted that Russia's Federal Space Agency published a request for proposals for "the elimination of the solid-propellant rocket engines and warheads of intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs) of the Kuryer, Skorost, and Topol-M missile complexes and the Bark submarine-launched ballistic missiles (SLBMs)." The problem, as Kudelev noted, was that the Skorost was "erroneously described as an ICBM" because it "had a maximum range of 4,000 km." Since the missile had been flight tested in the 1980s, it should have been declared and eliminated under the INF Treaty. Their failure to declare and eliminate Skorost missiles violated the INF Treaty. The Russian Federation did nothing to correct the Soviet violation. The issue with regard to the RS-26 Rubezh is whether or not the Russians have done exactly the same thing.

#### RS-26 Rubezh "ICBM/IRBM" Issue

The evidence we now have suggests that the RS-26/Rubezh ("Frontier" in Russian) is either a circumvention of the INF Treaty, a violation of the INF Treaty or a violation of the New START Treaty. (A New START violation may seem strange, but the RS-26 is almost certainly a derivative of an ICBM or SLBM which potentially brings New START into the picture.) The only thing the Obama administration has said about the missile is, "The recent test of a new type of Russian ICBM, as announced in the Russian press, was notified and conducted consistent with the requirements of the New START Treaty; it was not subject to any provisions or restrictions under the INF Treaty." However, the Obama administration did not explain the basis of this conclusion.

Former Undersecretary of State John Bolton and former Assistant Secretary of State Paula DeSutter have characterized the missile that the Russians now call the RS-26/Rubezh as an "apparent violation" of the INF Treaty, saying that all three of the successful launches went to INF range. <sup>80</sup> If the first test of the RS-26/Rubezh did not go to ICBM range as the Russians claim or if it did and the second and third tests of the RS-26 which the Russians say went to INF

range were not the same type of missile as in the first successful test, the missile would be a violation of the INF Treaty.

Bill Gertz, writing in *The Washington Times* and in the *The Washington Free Beacon*, stated that an intelligence community official told him, "The intelligence community believes it's [the RS-26/Rubezh] an intermediate-range missile that [the Russians] have classified as an ICBM because it would violate the INF treaty' if its true characteristics were known..." He also reported, "The Air Force National Space and Missile Intelligence Center reported recently within classified channels that Russia conducted a test launch of a new intermediate-range missile disguised as an intercontinental ballistic missile."

In April 2013, Congressmen Howard P. "Buck" McKeon, Chairman of the House Committee on Armed Services and Mike Rogers, Chairman of the House Permanent Select Committee on Intelligence wrote the President noting that they twice expressed "concerns about a massive Russian violation and circumvention of an arms control obligation to the United States of great significance to this nation and to its allies." They also noted that Senators on the Senate Intelligence Committee had written "to senior Administration officials about this and other clear examples of Russia's non-compliance with its arms control obligations." In February 2014, Congressman McKeon, Congressman Mike Rogers and Congressman Ed Royce, Chairman of the House Committee on Foreign Affairs again wrote the President pressing him to take action on the INF violations and circumventions.

In a commentary on President Obama's June 2013 Berlin speech advocating deeper nuclear weapons reductions, Congressman McKeon stated, "The President's desire to negotiate a new round of arms control with the Russians, while Russia is cheating on a major existing nuclear arms control treaty, strains credulity. I have been urging the President through classified and unclassified correspondence to take seriously these violations by Russia since last year, but the President has ignored these concerns."

In June 2013, 24 Senators wrote Secretary of State John Kerry stating:

The first issue we will be watching closely as the Senate considers these nominations relates to Russia's compliance with its arms control commitments to the United States. Specifically, we will seek assurances from the administration that Russia is in compliance with its nuclear arms control agreements and obligations, including the Intermediate-range Nuclear Forces treaty, the Presidential Nuclear Initiatives (PNIs) agreed to by President George H.W. Bush

and President Boris Yeltsin, and its Comprehensive Nuclear-Test Ban Treaty obligations as the United States defines those obligations. We note the recent amendment adopted by the House Armed Services Committee which states that Russia is 'in active noncompliance with existing nuclear arms obligations.'

Earlier this year, all Republican members of the SSCI [Senate Select Committee on Intelligence] sent you a classified letter on these very issues. The fact that the response did not address many of the issues raised in the letter, combined with the fact that the annual compliance report is already several months past-due calls into question just how seriously the administration takes the issue of verification and enforcement of existing agreements. We agree with President Obama's statement that "[r]ules must be binding. Violations must be punished. Words must mean something" and look forward to receiving additional information from you that this is the case when it comes to Russia's track record on its multilateral and bilateral arms control commitments.<sup>87</sup>

The following discussion of the RS-26/Rubezh issues is based mainly on Russian open sources since the Obama administration has said little about it. In May 2012, the Russian Defense Ministry announced the successful launch of a "new type" of ICBM, the second new ICBM announced since the ratification of the New START Treaty in December 2010. The Russian Defense Ministry was unusually tight-lipped about this launch, not even revealing the name or designator of the new missile. It stated only that this "new type" of mobile ICBM made maximum use of existing components. Russian press reports were contradictory, ranging from reports that the new missile was a Bulava 30 SLBM derivative to reports it was a modified SS-27 Mod 2 (RS-24/YARS) or even a larger version of the SS-27. Note that all these reports say the missile is a derivative of an ICBM or SLBM which brings New START into play.

The unusual Russian secrecy about this new missile raised concerns that Russian silence relates to a treaty compliance issue. When a compliance issue is involved, Russia has avoided providing technical details about a new missile. An example of this is the MIRVed SS-27 (which Russia calls the RS-24 or Yars) for which there is much evidence that it violated the START Treaty because the SS-27 was declared to be a single warhead ICBM and it is not permissible to increase the number of nuclear warheads from the number originally declared. (Since the first launch of the RS-24 occurred on the same day as the first launch of the R-500, Russia may have violated both the INF and START Treaties on the same day.) Pavel Felgengauer has characterized it as a "rebranded" Topol M (SS-27). In February 2014, *ITAR*-

*TASS* called it "a modernised version of the Topol-M ICBM..." Russia placed no information in the START Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) data exchange on the characteristics of this missile. This is in stark contrast with what they did with regard to the original version of the SS-27 and the Bulava 30 SLBM. Moreover, the START Treaty required exhibition of a new ICBM, in which the missile and its launcher are viewed, measured and photographed. This did not take place until March 2011 under New START, after the expiration of the START Treaty in December 2009. 92

Had the exhibition been held under the START Treaty, the MOU information would have become unclassified after 90 days and released to the public. This would have definitively decided the compliance issue. Under New START, information relating to the MIRVed SS-27/RS-24/Yars will never be released to the public because this is prohibited by the Treaty. Information concerning the RS-26/Rubezh will also never be released for the same reason. Russia announced that the Rubezh would go on alert in 2013 but they did not meet this deadline. 93

As Russian expatriate Pavel Podvig has noted, "two of the three successful tests [of the RS-26/Rubezh] were conducted from Kapustin Yar to Sary-Shagan - far from a nominal range." Podvig's source for this information is the Russian Defense Ministry.

In light of the short range to which the missile has been tested on two of the three successful tests, there appears to be little question that this missile is being developed mainly for peripheral attack. Tests of ICBMs to INF range are unusual for a new ICBM development program, particularly for one in which the missile will be, according to the Russian Defense Ministry, deployed after only four successful tests. Russian Defense Ministry announcements of ICBM launches routinely include the launch point and the impact point. Russia has launched old SS-25 (Topol M) missiles from Kapustin Yar to Sary Shagan on several occasions, but the main stated purpose of most of these flights was related to missile defense and development of new reentry vehicles with the secondary purpose to test the reliability of the old booster. <sup>96</sup>

Launch of an ICBM to INF range does not violate the INF Treaty. For the RS-26/Rubezh to be an actual violation of the INF Treaty, the missile would have to be a "new type," which the Russians say it is, and the first flight of this type would have to be to INF range (500-5,500-km). Commander of the Strategic Missile Forces, Colonel General Sergei Karkayev, claims that the

first successful RS-26 test went over 5,600-km. <sup>97</sup> This is interesting because it means that the missile warhead could not have impacted in the normal test range in Kamchatka. It implies that the flight test was conducted not for the development of a new ICBM but rather to evade the INF Treaty by establishing an IRBM as an ICBM under New START. 5,600-km is a very short range for an ICBM, particularly in light of the Russian statement that the missile delivered only a single RV during the test. <sup>98</sup> However, the Russians say that the missile will carry multiple maneuvering hypersonic warheads. <sup>99</sup> Assuming what General Karakayev said is true (and we must remember their statements could be self-serving), it would constitute a circumvention rather than a legal violation of the INF Treaty.

The Russians are now saying the RS-26 is a derivative of the SS-27, that the weight of its launchers is 40 tons lower than the RS-24/Yars, that it is cheaper than the RS-24, 100 and that it is MIRVed and carries hypersonic maneuvering warheads. A number of prominent Russian experts have said the RS-26 has a theater attack mission. According to *Kommersant*, former Duma Defense Committee Vice Chairman Alexsey Arbatov, said, "judging from the unofficial assessments of the experts, this system is also designed for intermediate-range targeting, which de facto corresponds to the category of missiles eliminated under the [INF] Treaty..." He also linked the MIRVed payload to intermediate-range targeting. Sergey Rogov, Vice Admiral (ret.) Valentin Kuznetsov, Colonel General (ret.)Viktor Yesin and Major General (ret.) Pavel Zolotarev, experts associated with the USA and Canada Institute of the Russian Academy of Sciences, have called the Rubezh "an ICBM but with reduced flight range (consequently, it can accomplish missions for the destruction of targets in the European Theater)." 102

A 2013 unclassified Air Force intelligence report made an obvious reference to the RS-26. It describes the "new ICBM" (the Russians had not yet called it the RS-26) as having "at least two stages" and a range of 5,500-km+. It indicates its range is much lower than any other Russian ICBM. By comparison, it lists the range of the SS-19 as 9,000-km+, the SS-18 as 10,000-km+, the SS-25, the SS-27 Mod-1, and the SS-27 Mod-2 as 11,000-km. Russian sources support the Air Force intelligence assessment of the new missile.

In December 2013, Russia made it clear that the RS-26/Rubezh is significantly lighter than the Russian RS-24 ICBM (SS-27). The Commander of the Strategic Missile Forces, Colonel General Sergei Karakayev, said, "If we are to speak about the Yars [RS-24/SS-27 Mod

2] land-based mobile system, the launcher weighs more than 120 tonnes. The new missile [RS-26] will weigh less, no more than 80 tonnes." Pavel Podvig, a Russian émigré who specializes in Russian strategic systems, has written, "Although the missile is legally indeed an ICBM, it may well be that the demonstrated range of 5,800-km is close to the maximum range of the missile." (General Karakayev said later that the range in this test was over 5,600-km and the Russian announcement of the test indicated that it carried only a single RV.) Thus, if Podvig is correct, the RS-26 may be unable to propel its MIRV warhead package to even minimum ICBM range and the missile would not have enough range to target the U.S. from any likely launch point. If so, the missile is clearly a replacement for the Soviet SS-20 MIRVed IRBM eliminated by the INF Treaty. This is the basis of the judgment that it is a circumvention of the INF Treaty.

For many years Russia has been talking about creating a two stage SS-27 to perform the role of an intermediate-range missile. In December 2011, Moscow's Institute of Thermal Technology general designer Yuri Solomonov said, "The transformation of an intercontinental missile into a shorter range missile is not a very difficult task. There are certain problems but they are solvable." In the words of Colonel General (ret.) Viktor Yesin, former Commander of the Strategic Missile Force, "Roughly speaking, if the third-stage engine is removed from our three-stage inter-continental ballistic missile Topol-M [SS-27], one will have an intermediate range missile." 107

According to Pavel Podvig, it is "possible that the new missile takes the first two stages of RS-24 - this was done in the past with Temp-2S [SS-16 ICBM] and Pioner/SS-20 [IRBM] and it will be compatible with various bits of information about the new TEL [transporter erector launcher] as well as much of the INF controversy." This could also be the basis for the claim that the RS-26 is cheaper since it is not necessary to pay for the omitted stage and it has a lighter, presumably less expensive, launcher. It could also be the basis of the Russian classification of the missile as a "new type" of ICBM.

A MIRVed IRBM could technically become an ICBM under New START by flying it with a single warhead to over 5,500-km, thus evading the INF Treaty prohibition. The elimination of all START qualitative and numerical limitations on ICBMs and SLBMs in the New START Treaty makes it fairly easy to circumvent the INF Treaty. Thus, if a two stage version of the SS-27 was tested to ICBM range in the first test and the same missile tested to INF

range in the second and third tests, the missile would be a circumvention of the INF Treaty rather than a legal violation.

If the START Treaty were still in effect and the RS-26/Rubezh exited a production facility as a two stage configuration with the SS-27 Mod 2/RS-24 first stage, the missile would clearly violate it due to the START Treaty's 28<sup>th</sup> Agreed Statement that codifies classification of missiles on the basis of its first stage and imposes a major penalty if it is breached. New START has the same missile type classification rule as old START but no 28<sup>th</sup> Agreed Statement. Under START and New START the first stage of an ICBM maintained, stored and transported as an assembled missile is not supposed to leave a production facility without all its upper stages attached. This is very important to the verification regime. In the 1990s the Russians actually ran afoul of the 28<sup>th</sup> Agreed Statement when the space-launch version of the SS-25 exited the production facility with only one of its two upper stages attached to the first stage. While the RS-26 is a weapon rather than a space-launch derivative of an ICBM, the same legal principles apply. However, absent a 28<sup>th</sup> Agreed Statement in New START, it would be difficult to argue that the RS-26 violated New START.

Had the Clinton administration enforced the  $28^{th}$  Agreed Statement and if it had been included in New START, it might have prevented the RS-26 at least in its current form. An alternative approach would have probably been far more expensive. Instead, the Clinton administration let the Russians off the hook,  $^{110}$  and the Obama administration agreed to the New START Treaty without the  $28^{th}$  Agreed Statement. If the RS-26 really is a derivative of the RS-24/Yars as the Russians claim, it owes its legal existence to a flawed U.S. approach to New START.

The preceding analysis assumes the Russians are accurate in their characterization of the RS-26/Rubezh as a derivative of RS-24/Yars. This may not be the case. Pavel Podvig believes that this launcher is the Rubezh missile launcher. It is possible that it carries a missile smaller and lighter than a two stage RS-24/Yars.



A *Vesti.ru* newscast contains a video of the launcher used in the second RS-26 test that appears to confirm Podvig's conclusion that this is the RS-26 launcher. Podvig has pointed out that this new mobile launcher can't carry the SS-27 Mod 2/Yars missile. Podvig's conclusion appears consistent with what General Karakayev has said about the weight of the Yars launcher and the RS-26 launcher. The launcher appears similar to the type of launchers the Russians use for non-canisterized theater attack missiles.

After the first flight-test, *Vedomosti* reported that the missile now called the RS-26 is fairly small. \*\*It was a said, \*\*According to Kommersant information, the officially unnamed missile complex in fact is a ground-based analog of the Bulava. \*\*It quoted its sources as saying that the missile is similar to Bulava, with the weight of about 36 tons and the length of about 12 meters. This would be a missile that might fit on the six-axle Transporter Erector Launcher TEL depicted above. *Lenta.ru* also reported, \*\*According to unconfirmed information, the new missile is a ground version of the Bulava sea-launched complex...\*\*\*115

The missile *Kommersant* describes would probably be accountable as a Bulava 30 SLBM under New START. Pavel Podvig also has suggested that the RS-26 is a land-based Bulava

30.<sup>116</sup> Using a three stage Bulava 30 as an "ICBM" would likely be a cheaper option than a two stage version of the Yars or a two stage version of the Bulava 30 because they would likely need a more extensive flight test program.

In the middle part of the last decade there was an announced Russian program to develop a common missile based upon the Bulava 30.<sup>117</sup> This never made much sense for an ICBM but it could perform the IRBM attack role quite well. It is interesting that after the September 2013 launch failure of the Bulava 30, talk about an early deployment of the RS-26 terminated in Russia. Is there a connection?

If these reports are true and the missile is a three stage Bulava 30, it clearly violates the New START Treaty. The Bulava 30 is an SLBM and the START Treaty provides that, "Each Party shall install deployed launchers of SLBMs only on ballistic missile submarines." A two stage Bulava 30 derivative would, at a minimum, be a circumvention of the INF Treaty because its role would clearly be theater attack. Again, the omission of the 28<sup>th</sup> Agreed Statement in New START makes this possible. A Bulava 30 would make no sense for an ICBM role because its capabilities would be marginal to attack the U.S. from likely deployment areas even if it were the three stage Bulava 30. According to the Air Force intelligence report on worldwide missile capability, the three stage Bulava 30 has about 3,000-km less range than the RS-24/Yars. As noted above, a range of 5,500-km legally makes a ground-launched missile an ICBM but it does not give the missile real ICBM targeting capability against the U.S.

Podvig's analysis<sup>120</sup> could explain the changing names for RS-26 missile. First calling it a Yars-M could have been linked it to a desire not to raise the issue of INF compliance by suggesting it was an ICBM. The name "Rubezh" may be linked to a need to avoid explaining why the Yars-M was not a Yars, which would be the case if it is a Bulava 30 derivative.

To come to a definitive judgment on the RS-26/Rubezh it would be necessary for the Obama administration to provide unclassified information concerning what has actually happened. We would need to know the characteristics of the RS-26, how they compare to the SS-27 Mod 2/RS-24 and the Bulava 30 and how far it went on the first successful test.

The threat to U.S. allies from the RS-26/Rubezh is quite substantial. If the missile were placed on a rail mobile launcher, it would be completely outside of any arms control limitations. Significantly, the New START Treaty omitted all references to rail mobile ICBMs and changed

the mobile ICBM launcher definition to exclude them.<sup>121</sup> Not surprisingly, Russia has announced it is developing a rail mobile ICBM.<sup>122</sup> It will reportedly be based on the Yars.<sup>123</sup> Hence, it is certainly possible that the RS-26 will end up on rail mobile launcher and hence not limited in numbers by New START unless the Treaty is amended.

#### The Moscow ABM and Surface-to-Air Missile (SAM) Issues

The issue of whether or not the Moscow ABM system, the S-300 and S-400 surface-to-air missiles and the new S-500 ABM system now under development in Russia have prohibited INF capabilities depends largely on the fact situation since the legal issues are clear. If what has been reported in the Russian press is true, Russia has violated the INF Treaty. This may also explain the ridiculous Russian charges that the U.S. GBI missile is a prohibited INF missile system. Russia tends to mirror image its own behavior on to the U.S.

In July 2010, Pavel Felgengauer, a distinguished Russian journalist, wrote: "...Moscow plans to covertly quit the 1987 treaty on medium and short-range missiles" because the Russian S-300 and the S-400 air defense missiles, the new S-500 air and missile defense interceptor and the Moscow ABM interceptors are nuclear armed and can function as "dual-use as conventional or nuclear medium or shorter range ballistic missiles." He has also written that such capability was actually "demonstrated" in the Russian Vostok-2010 military exercise conducted in the Far East. Red STAR, the official newspaper for the Russian Defense Ministry, has reported that Russia has 700 nuclear warheads for the Moscow ABM and its surface-to-air missiles.

The INF Treaty contains an exception to allow for missile defense and air defense interceptors missiles used "solely" for air or missile defense, <sup>127</sup> but that exception would be lost if it also had a surface-to-surface role. Absent this exception, many ABM interceptor missiles and surface-to-air missiles would be prohibited by the INF Treaty. If what Felgenguaer claims is true, the Moscow ABM system violated the INF Treaty since its first day in force. The range of some of its interceptors was long. <sup>128</sup> Whether the S-300 and S-400 surface-to-air missiles violate the INF Treaty depends upon their testing history. If the S-500 has a surface-to-surface role, it would be virtually impossible for this missile with a stated intercept range of 600-km<sup>129</sup> not to violate the INF Treaty once it is fully tested.

#### Conclusion

The Russian INF Treaty non-compliance described in the Russian press is fully consistent with historic Soviet/Russian compliance behavior and the pattern of Russia threatening preemptive nuclear strikes against U.S. missile defenses deployed in Europe. The U.S. government, until recently, has ignored this activity. Two weeks after the State Department confirmed *The New York Times* story concerning INF violations, Rose Gottemoeller, Acting Under Secretary of State for Arms Control and International Security delivered a speech entitled "Security Arm Control Priorities in 2014 and Beyond." It did not say a word about INF Treaty compliance or compliance in general. Her main agenda item was stated to be the ratification of the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty which has its own set of outstanding Russian compliance issues. <sup>131</sup>

The Obama administration's own compliance reports confirm that no meetings of the INF Special Verification Commission were held and no INF issues were raised with the Russians through the end of 2012.<sup>132</sup> In light of the evidence reported in *The New York Times* account and by the Congressional leaders about cruise missile testing, the apparent inability of the Obama administration to reach a logical conclusion on compliance is troubling. There are no legal issues impacting this decision. The Obama administration is apparently ignoring its own interpretation of U.S. law relating to public disclosure of arms control violations. According to the administration's 2012 compliance report, 22 U.S.C. 2593a(6) requires that the unclassified version of the compliance report "identifies questions [about foreign arms control compliance], to the maximum extent practicable." The State Department's confirmation of *The New York Times* report certainly makes an unclassified compliance report "practicable." It is also troubling that, according to *The New York Times* and other reports, the Obama administration knew about INF violations for years and did not even raise the issue with Russia until May 2013.

The general approach of the Obama administration has been to provide the public almost no information on Russian arms control violations and it appears not to press Russia on compliance issues. In addition to saying nothing about INF compliance issues, the State Department's 2010 compliance report only named START Treaty issues that had been resolved, but did not talk about other outstanding compliance issues. It revealed, "The United States raised new compliance issues since the 2005 Report," but did not identify them. <sup>134</sup> It said that

some of the new issues "were closed" but gave no further explanation of what those issues were, or how and why they were closed, or what issues remain. Subsequent reports merely assert complete Russia compliance with New START, which seems unlikely given the State Department's own 2011 report which states, "As expected, there have been differences and concerns with implementation." The report fails to elaborate on those "differences" and "concerns."

A compliance judgment about the cruise missile issue is long overdue. A serious review of the Skorost retention issue, the RS-26/Rubezh issue, the Iskander M range issue and the dual role of Russian ABM and air defense missiles is certainly warranted. Beyond that, a penalty must be imposed on Russia for its violations and circumventions of the INF Treaty. A finding of a material breach of the INF Treaty is clearly warranted. Attempting to negotiate a new arms control agreement as President Barak Obama proposed in his June 2013 Berlin speech while Russia is violating existing agreements is quite dangerous to U.S. national security. As President Reagan observed, "Simply collecting agreements will not bring peace. Agreements genuinely reinforce peace only when they are kept. Otherwise, we are building a paper castle that will be blown away by the winds of war." 137

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Soviet Noncompliance with Arm Control Agreements, Special Report 136, (Washington D.C.: U.S. Department of State, December 1985), p. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For more detail on the overall record of Soviet and Russian arms control violations see Mark B. Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," *Comparative Strategy*, September 2012, available at http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/01495933.2012.711115?journalCode=ucst20#preview.

<sup>3</sup> Ibid

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> The INF Treaty, Article 1, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/inf/text.htm#preamble.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Ibid., Article VI, paragraph 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> "Adherence To and Compliance With Arms Control Agreements," (Washington D.C.: U.S. Department of State, 1996), available at http://www.state.gov/www/global/arms/reports/annual/comp.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control Agreements, 1995 (Washington, DC: The U.S. Arms Control and Disarmament Agency, May 30, 1995), p. 7.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> "Adherence To and Compliance With Arms Control Agreements." 1996, op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Mark B. Schneider, *New START: The Anatomy of a Failed Negotiation*, (Fairfax Va.: The National Institute Press, 2012), p. 61, available at http://www.nipp.org/Publication/Downloads/Downloads%202012/ New% 20START% 20Final%20for%20web.pdf.:

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> DUSD James Miller, Letter to the Honorable Michael R. Turner Chairman Subcommittee on Strategic Forces Committee on Armed Services U.S. House of Representatives, August 3, 2012, p.2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Michael Gordon, "U.S. Says Russia Tested Missile, Despite Treaty," *The New York Times*, January 29, 2014, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/30/world/europe/us-says-russia-tested-missile-despite-treaty.html.

<sup>12</sup> Ibid.

<sup>13</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Jen Psaki Spokesperson, Daily Press Briefing, (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of State, January 30, 2014), available at http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2014/01/221045.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Congressman Michael Turner, Letter to President Barack Obama, January 30, 2014, available at http://armeds ervices. house.gov/index.cfm/files/serve?File\_id=38D4A0C7-351C-43C7-87A5-1F2FD8F5E5A1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> McKeon, Royce, Rogers Letter to President - February 2014, available at http://armedservices.house.gov/index.cfm/files/serve?File\_id=0D908BDC-EC41-4C14-A0C6-59BDB2DF4343.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> "The Nuclear Treaty Russia Won't Stop Violating," House Armed Services Committee, February 12, 2013, available at http://armedservices.house.gov/index.cfm/defense-drumbeat-blog?ContentRecord\_id=F83A1F20-7069-418B-A4DC-0ED9F751F689.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Stephen J. Blank, *Towards A New Russia Policy*, (Carlisle PA: U.S. Army Strategic Studies Institute, February 2008), p. 44, available at http://www.scribd.com/doc/4871316/TOWARDS-A-NEW-RUSSIA-POLICY.: Jane M.O. Sharp, "Russia and America: Is Another Arms Race Afoot?," MIT, November 7, 2007, available at http://web. mit.edu/cis/ editorspick\_sharp07\_audit.html.: "Soviet-U.S. INF Treaty A Relic Of Cold War - Ivanov (Part 2)," *Interfax*, May 23, 2007, available at http://wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> "Russia may unilaterally quit INF Treaty - General Staff," *Ria Novosti*, February 2, 2007, available at http://en.rian.ru/russia/20070215/60795303.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> "Putin threatens withdrawal from cold war nuclear treaty," *The Guardian*, October 12, 2007, available at http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2007/oct/12/russia.usa1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Medium-range Missiles Could Re-appear In Strategic Missile Forces' Arsenal," *Agentstvo Voyennykh Novostey* (*Internet Version-WWW*), February 19, 2007, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., p. 341.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> "Expert: Russia Could Counter Security Threats By Employing Medium-Range Missiles," *Agentstvo Voyennykh Novostey*, February 14, 2006, available at www.http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> "Russia honoring INF treaty, but this can't last endlessly - Kremlin chief of staff," *Interfax*, June 24, 2013, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Frank Gaffney, "While Obama Resets, Putin Rearms," *Canada Free Press*, February 3, 2014, available at http://canadafreepress.com/index.php/article/60902.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Искандер-К," August 2, 2008, available at http://militaryrussia.ru/blog/topic-304.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> "Iskander Tactical Ballistic Missile System, Russian Federation," *Army Technology.com*, no date, available at http://www.army-technology.com/projects/iksander-system/.: "Shourya and Agni-I: What's the Difference?," vijainder.sawfnews.com, April 18, 2012, available at http://vijainder.sawfnews.com/Articles/68580.aspx.; "Iskander-K launching a cruise missile," *Defense Talk*, December 3, 2011, available at http://www.defencetalk.com/pictures/iskander/p46588-iskander-k-launching-a-cruise-missile.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> "Limited and Realistic in Resources: That Is How the Russian Response to Deployment of the US Missile Defense System in Europe Looks," *Vozdushno-Kosmicheskaya Oborona Online*, February 13, 2012, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Nikolai Sokov, "Russia Tests a New Ground-Launched Cruise Missile and a New Strategic Missile on the Same Day," *CNS*, June 1, 2007 available at http://cns.miis.edu/stories/070601.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Alexander Timoshik, "New Russian missile R-500 to destroy any US defense system," *Pravda.ru*, May 30, 2007, available at http://english.pravda.ru/russia/kremlin/30-05-2007/92443-missile\_r\_500-0/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> "Putin: U.S. Pursuing 'Imperialist' Policy," *The Associated Press*, February 11, 2009, available at http://www.cbsnews.com/8301-202\_162-2872235.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Steve Gutterman, "Putin celebrates Russia Day with State Prize ceremony at Kremlin," *The Associated Press*, June 13, 2007, available at http://www.semissourian.com/story/1216976.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> "Intermediate-Range and Shorter-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty: Table of Contents," Article VII, paragraph 4, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/inf/index.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> "Russia to compensate for INF losses with Iskander missile system," *Ria Novosti*, November 14, 2007, available at http://www.en.rian.ru/russia/20071114/88066432.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Ilya Kramnik, "The Iskander: a story of a new face-off," *Ria Novosti*, November 19, 2008, available at http://www.en.rian.ru/analysis/20081110/118218596.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Schneider, "The New START Treaty, Anatomy of a Failed Negotiation" op. cit., p. 69.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Oleg Vladykin, "Missile With a Political Target; Topol, Bulava, and Iskander Attack Balky Partners," *Moskovskiye Novosti* July 7, 2007, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Mikhail Barabanov, "The Iskander Factor," *Kommsersant*, November 9, 2008, available at http://www.kommersant.com/p1052937/r 527/Iskander missiles to counterbalance American AMD systems/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Sergi Balmasov, "Russia Shows Iskander Missile Systems to NATO," *Pravda.ru*, December 17, 2010, available at http://english.pravda.ru/russia/politics/17-12-2010/116249-iskander-0.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Ivan Konovalov and Vladislav Litovchenko, "Generals Always Will Have Luga in Their Pocket: NATO of Course Does Not Threaten Russia, but It Is Best To Keep Iskanders Closer to It," *Kommersant Online*, March 1, 2010, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Yury Fedorov, "American Ballistic Missile Defence, Russian Iskanders and a New Missile Crisis in Europe," London: Chatam House, May 22, 2009, available at http://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/default/files/public/Research/Russia%20and%20Eurasia/220509summary.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> "RK-55 (SS-N-21/SSC-X-4)," *Missile Threat.com*, April 5, 2013, available at http://missilethreat.com/missiles/rk-55-ss-n-21ssc-x-4/ http://missilethreat.com/missiles/rk-55-ss-n-21ssc-x-4/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Mikhail Barabanov, "Bottom Line," Moscow *Kommersant Daily*, November 7, 2008, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Ilya Kramnik, "Sticking An Iskander Missile Into The ABM Shield Part One," *UPI*, November 19, 2008, available at http://www.spacewar.com/reports/ Sticking\_An\_Iskander\_ Missile\_Into\_The\_ABM\_Shield\_ Part\_One\_ 999.html.: Ilya Kramnik "Missile bargaining: Iskanders for missile defense," *Ria Novosti*, January 29, 2009, available at http://www.en.rian.ru/analysis/20090129/119877816.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Nat Helms, "Russia Threatens Missile Staging Over U.S. Plans," *Newsmax*, November 11, 2008, available at http://www.newsmax.com/International/russia-missiles-threat/2008/11/11/id/326547.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> Kramnik, "Missile bargaining: Iskanders for missile defense," op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> "Russian MoD Reaction to German Article on Photos Showing Iskander Missiles in Kaliningrad Oblast," *Interfax.ru*, December 16, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> "Russia: a new confrontation?," London, House of Commons Defense Committee, June 2009, available at http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm200809/cmselect/cmdfence/276/276.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Balmasov, "Russia shows Iskander Missile Systems to NATO," op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Lauren Goodrich, "Subject INSIGHT - RUSSIA - Iskander Missile," *Rusrep.*ru, December 13, 2009, available at http://www.rusrep.ru/article/2012/02/27/1739377.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> "Putin To Congratulate Iskander Cruise Missile Designers," *Agentstvo Voyennykh Novostey (Internet Version-WWW)*, June 4, 2007, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> "Russian Army To Have Cruise Missiles-armed Iskander In 2009," *ITAR-TASS*, November 14, 2007, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>53</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> "Russia to Form First Missile Brigade Armed With Iskander Missiles in 2010," *Interfax* November 23, 2009, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> "New strategic cruise missiles developed in Russia - Defense Ministry (Part 2)," *Interfax-AVN Online*, August 8, 2012, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> "Russia: Engineering Design Bureau Creates A New Missile For Tactical Complex 'Iskander-M'," *ARMS-TASS*, February 10, 2014.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup> Stephen Forss, "The Russian Operational Tactical Iskander Missile System," Helsinki Finland: Maanpuolustuswkorkeakoulu, 2012, p. 16, available at http://www.doria.fi/bitstream/handle/10024/84362/StratL4 42w.pdf?sequence=1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup> "Lead 4th generation multirole nuclear sub of Project 885 to undergo state sea trial in November," *ITAR-TASS*, September 5, 2012, available at http://www.itar-tass.com/en/c154/511570.html.: Aleksandr Mozgovoy, "The Nuclear Missile-Armed Mistral Dock Landing Ship and the Space-Based Aircraft Carrier," Moscow *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye Online*, March 28, 2012, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.; : Viktor Savenkov, "Russia Is Preparing for War Against Iran or for Iran -- Otherwise Why Is the Latest Missile Ship with Russian 'Tomahawks' Being Transferred to the Caspian?," Moscow *Svobodnaya Pressa*, June 18, 2012, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> "State Prize Awarded To Developers Of Iskander-M Missiles – Putin," Moscow *ITAR-TASS*, June 12, 2007, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> "Army Brigade To Be Equipped With Iskander Systems This Year – Commander," *ITAR-TASS*, September 29, 2009, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.: "Ground Forces Personnel Will Be Armed With Iskanders," Moscow *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye*, October 29, 2009, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.; "Russia: General Staff Chief Gerasimov Directs Key Personnel Video Conference on Strategic Exercise," *Ministry of Defense of the Russian Federation*, November 1, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.; "Iskander, Tochka-U tactical missiles launched in Russia's snap drill," *Interfax-AVN*, October 30, 2013, available http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> "Four Iskander and Tochka-U missiles fired during surprise check of troops," *Interfax-AVN*, October 29, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., p 336-338.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Iliya Pitalev, "Russian army to receive 120 Iskander tactical missile systems," *Ria Novosti*, August 2, 2011, available at http://en.ria.ru/military\_news/20110802/165508090.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> "Medvedev Russia will deploy Iskander in Kaliningrad to neutralize U.S. missile threats," available at http://mishasrussiablog.blogspot.com/2008/11/medevev-russia-will-deploy-iskanders-in.html.: "Interview with Reserve

Lieutenant-General Buzhinskiy by Vladimir Solovyev," Moscow *Kommersant Online*, April 6, 2011, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.; "Defense ministry ready to deploy Iskanders in Kaliningrad if there is political will – general," Moscow *Interfax*, February 24, 2009, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.; "Russian defence minister explains missile deployment statement," *Interfax*, February 19, 2010, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

- <sup>65</sup> "Moscow confirms deployment of Iskander missiles on NATO borders," *RT*, December 16, 2013 available at http://rt.com/news/iskander-missile-deployment-russia-317/.
- <sup>66</sup> Ibid.: "Putin denies deployment of Iskander missiles in Kaliningrad," *CTTV.com*, December 19, 2013, available at http://www.english.cntv.cn/20131219/105615.shtml.
- <sup>67</sup> Schneider, The New START Treaty, Anatomy of a Failed Negotiation, op. cit., p. 69.
- <sup>68</sup> Gennadiy Melnik and Denis Telmanov, "Iskanders Taught To Work in Formation. Russia's Main Military Argument Tested for First Time in Conditions Close to Actual," Moscow *Izvestiya Online*, September 26, 2011, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.
- <sup>69</sup> Forss, "The Russian Operational Tactical Iskander Missile System," op. cit., p. 15.
- <sup>70</sup> Viktor Myasnikov, "Full Aft. Verbal Arms Race Is Under Way and Has Prospects of Becoming Real One." Moscow *Nezavisimaya Gazeta*, Nov 21, 2007, available at http://www.wwnc.dialog.com/.
- 71 Ibid.
- <sup>72</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>73</sup> Schneider, New START: The Anatomy of a Failed Negotiation, op. cit., pp. 5,-7.
- <sup>74</sup> "General Director of OAO 'NPK KBM' Valeriy Kashin: 'Deliveries of Iskander-M to our Army have Substantially Increased'," *Interfax-AVN Online*, April 4, 2013, available at http://www.wwnc.dialog.com/.
- 75 Ibid.
- <sup>76</sup> Bill Gertz, "Russian Defense Radar, Missiles Worry U.S. Officials," *The Washington Free Beacon*, July 3, 2013, available at http://freebeacon.com/russian-defense-radar-missiles-worry-u-s-officials/.
- <sup>77</sup> Vladimir Kudelev, "The Super-Accurate Skorost and the Undetectable Kuryer. The Forgotten Unique Developments of Aleksandr Nadiradze," Moscow Voyenno-Promyshlennyy Kuryer Online, October 12, 2011, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- <sup>78</sup> "Russia: Recommendations Made for Upgrading Strategic Nuclear Forces for Strategic Deterrence Mission," *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye*, September 16, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- <sup>79</sup> DUSD James Miller, Letter to the Honorable Michael R. Turner Chairman Subcommittee on Strategic Forces Committee on Armed Services U.S. House of Representatives, op. cit. p.1.
- <sup>80</sup> John R. Bolton and Paula DeSutter, "Russian Roulette," *Foreign Policy*, June 21, 2013, available at http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/06/21/russian\_roulette\_obama\_nukes\_john\_bolton.
- <sup>81</sup> Bill Gertz, "Russian aggression: Putin violating nuclear missile treaty," *The Washington Times*, June 25, 2013, available at http://www.washingtontimes.com/news/2013/jun/25/russia-violating-1987-nuclear-missile-treaty/?page=all#pagebreak.
- <sup>82</sup> Bill Gertz, "McKeon: State Department Ignores Major Russian Treaty Violation," *The Washington Free Beacon*, July 15, 2013, available at http://freebeacon.com/mckeon-state-department-ignores-major-russian-treaty-violation/.
- <sup>83</sup> Howard P. "Buck" McKeon and Mike Rogers, Letter to the President, April 12, 2013, available at http://free beacon.com/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/Russia-Letter-2.pdf.

<sup>84</sup> Ibid.

<sup>85</sup> McKeon, Royce, Rogers Letter to President - February 2014, op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup> "Chairman McKeon on the President's Berlin Remarks," June 19, 2013, available at http://armedservices.house .gov/index.cfm/press-releases?ContentRecord id=36e9b3e7-b881-4d9e-af00-7f515cc5dba0.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> "Republican Senators To Secretary Kerry: Nuclear Arsenal Should Only Be Reduced With Senate Approval," June 19, 2013, available at http://www.rubio.senate.gov/public/index.cfm/press-releases?ID=899a0c36-d0dc-49ba-9c59-435b92128f8a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> "Russia test launches new ICBM prototype from Plesetsk cosmodrome," *Interfax-AVN*, May 23, 2012, available at http://www.accessmylibrary.com/article-1G1-290599158/russia-test-launches-new.html.

The Russian SS-27 was declared as a single warhead missile. Thus, it can't be MIRVed. Both Russian sources and the U.S. Government say that the RS-24 or Yars is a MIRVed SS.-27. See Mark Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," *Comparative Strategy*, June 2008, p. 352, available at http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/routledg/ucst/2008/00000027/00000004/art00005.; Pavel Podvig, "Solomonov confirms that RS-24 is MIRVed Topol-M," September 4, 2007, available at http://www.russianforces.org/blog/2007/09/solomonov\_confirms\_that\_rs24\_i.shtml.; "Russia's missile forces to replace Topol-M with multiple-warhead RS-24," *RIA Novosti*, November 30, 2010, available at http://www.defenseblog-njs.blogspot.com/2010\_11\_01\_archive.html.; "National Security and Nuclear Weapons in the 21st Century, (Washington D.C.: Department of Energy and the Department of Defense, 2008), p. 7, available at http://www.defense.gov/news/nuclearweaponspolicy.pdf.; Pavel Felgenhauer, "Moscow Discusses the Future Development of ICBMs," *Eurasia Daily Monitor*, January 13, 2011, available at: http://www.jamestown.org/programs/edm/single/?tx\_ttnews[tt\_news]=37354&cHash=2df1c6d9cb.; Lieutenant General Michael D. Maples, "Statement: Annual Threat Assessment," March 10, 2009, available at http://www.dia.mil/public-affairs/testimonies/2009-03-10.html.; Ronald L Burgess, *World Wide Threat Assessment*, March 10, 2011, available at http://armed-services.senate.gov/statemnt/2011/03%20March/Burgess%2003-10-11.pdf.

<sup>90</sup> Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., p. 334.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> "Russia's Strategic Missile Forces will get more than 130 new simulators in 2014," *ITAR-TASS*, February 17, 2014, available at http://en.itar-tass.com/russia/717779.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup>. Ibid.: "START Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms," (Washington D.C.: U.S. Department of State, October 1, 2009), available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/130149.htm.; "New START Treaty Implementation Update," (Washington D.C.: U.S. Department of State, May 17, 2012), available http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/183335.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> "Deployment of First Regiment With New Strategic Missile Complex Will Begin in 2014 -- General Staff," *Interfax-AVN*, June 7, 2013, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> Pavel Podvig, "Russia continues tests of new ICBM, named Rubezh," *Russianforces.org*, June 6, 2013, available at http:// russianforces.org/blog/2013/06/russia continues tests of new.shtml.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup> "Putin told about successful test of new ICBM to enter service by year's end," *Rossiya 24 TV*, June 7, 2013, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Pavel Podvig, "Topol launch from Kapustin Yar," *Russianforces.org.*, December 5, 2010, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2010/12/topol\_launch\_from\_kapustin\_yar.shtml.: "Recent developments within Russian strategic missile systems," *Russianspaceweb.com*, November 5, 2005, available at http://www.russianspaceweb.com/rockets\_icbm. html>:; "Russia has successfully tested the 'Topol'," *Melbourne Herald Sun*," July 6, 2012, available at http://www.all-rss.com/item-155001-russia-has-successfully-tested-the-topol/#.UdXx4Jycsdw.; Hans Christensen, "Russian Missile Test Creates Confusion and Opposition in Washington," Federation of American Scientists, July 3, 2013, available at http://blogs.fas.org/security/2013/07/yars-m/.

- <sup>100</sup> "Russia: New RS-26 Missile Seen as 'Economical Replacement' for Topol, Is INF-Compliant," Moscow *Vedomosti Online,* October 8, 2010, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- <sup>101</sup> "Russia: US Suspicions of Russi[a]n Violations of INF Treaty Refuted," *Kommersant*, December 12, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- <sup>102</sup> "Russian Experts Assess U.S. Missile Defense Capabilities, List Topics for Arms Negotiations," Moscow *Nezavisimoye Voyennoye Obozreniye Online*, August 5, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.
- <sup>103</sup> "Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat," (Wright-Patterson Air Force Base, OH.: National Air and Space Intelligence Center), p. 21, available at http://www.afisr.af.mil/shared/media/document/AFD-130710-054.pdf.
- 104 "Russia's Strategic Missile Forces upgrade combat control systems," op. cit.
- <sup>105</sup> Pavel Podvig, "Too many missiles Rubezh, Avangard, and Yars-M," *Russianforces.org*, July 6, 2013, available at http://www.russianforces.org/blog/.
- <sup>106</sup> "Possible to transform intercontinental missile into shorter range missile designer," *Interfax-AVN*, December 20, 2010, available at http://business.highbeam.com/407705/article-1G1-244976711/possible-transform-intercontinental -missile-into-shorter.
- <sup>107</sup> "Russia, US Can Make INF Missiles In 2-4 Yrs, If Need Be Analyst," *ITAR-TASS*, February 20, 2010, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.
- <sup>108</sup> Pavel Podvig, "More news about RS-26 missile," *Russianforces.org*, December 18, 2013, available at http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/12/more news about rs-26 missile.shtml.
- <sup>109</sup> The START Treaty, Joint Statement 21, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/start1/other/jcic\_joint\_statements/joint\_statements\_21.htm.
- $^{110}$  In Joint Statement 21, the Clinton administration agreed to waive the penalty imposed by the  $28^{th}$  Agreed Statement.
- <sup>111</sup> Podvig, "Too many missiles Rubezh, Avangard, and Yars-M," op. cit.

- <sup>113</sup> Aleksey Nikolskiy, "New Avangard Missile Seen Replicating Skorost-, Kuryer-Type Lightweight ICBM, 'Avangard Enigma'," Moscow *Vedomosti Online*, October 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquest dialog/.
- <sup>114</sup> Ivan Safronov, "Bulava Resurfaces in Plesetsk: What Sort of Missile In Point of Fact Did They Launch Yesterday in Russia," *Kommersant*, May 25, 2012, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquest dialog/.
- <sup>115</sup> "Russia Successfully Tested a New Ballistic Missile To Spite the European Missile Defense," *Lenta.ru*, May 26, 2012, available at http://www.wnc.dialog.com/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> "Russia's Strategic Missile Forces upgrade combat control systems," *ITAR-TASS*, January 2, 2014, available at http://www.en.itar-tass.com/russia/713674.

<sup>98</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> "Russia testing intercontinental missile with 'new hypersonic' re-entry vehicles'," *Interfax-AVN*, October 3, 2013), available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.

<sup>112</sup> Ibid.

<sup>116</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Mark. B. Schneider, "The Nuclear Forces and Doctrine of the Russian Federation," (Fairfax Va.: National Institute Press, 2006), p. 11, available at http://www.nipp.org/Publication/Downloads/Publication%20Archive%20PDF/Russian% 20nuclear%20doctrine%20--%20NSF%20for%20print.pdf.

The New START Treaty, Article 4, paragraph 12, available at http://www.state.gov/t/avc/newstart/c44126.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> "Ballistic and Cruise Missile Threat," op. cit., p. 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Podvig, "Too many missiles - Rubezh, Avangard, and Yars-M," op. cit.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Schneider, *New START: The Anatomy of a Failed Negotiation*, op. cit., pp. 7-9: Christopher Ford, "Does 'New START' Fumble Reloads and Rail Mobile ICBMs?," *Newparadigmsforum.com*, April 26, 2010, available at http://www.newparadigmsforum.com/ New\_Paradigms\_Forum/Nuclear\_Weapons/Entries/2010/4/26\_New\_START\_Fumbles\_Missile\_REloads\_and\_Rail-Mobile\_ICBMs.html.; "An Independent Assessment of New START Treaty," Heritage Foundation, April 30, 2010, available at http://www.heritage.org/Research/Reports/2010/04/An.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> "Russia Plans Rail-Mounted Missiles to Counter US Global Strike Program," *Ria Novosti*, December 18, 2013, available at http://en.ria.ru/military\_news/20131218/185683711/Russia-Plans-Rail-Mounted-Missiles-to-Counter-US-Global-Strike.html.: "Russia designing 'new' rail-mobile ICBM system, troops getting new missiles," *Intefax-AVN*, December 13, 2013, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquest dialog/.; "Russia steps up developing new rail-mobile missile systems," *Interfax*, December 26, 2012, available at http://rbth.ru/articles/2012/12/26/Russia \_steps\_up\_developing\_new\_rail-mobile\_missile\_systems\_21476.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> "Russia successfully tests latest 'YARS' intercontinental ballistic missile," *RT*, December 24, 2013, available at http://rt.com/news/yars-missile-russia-launch-729/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> Pavel Felgenhauer, "Russia Seeks to Impose New ABM Treaty on the US by Developing BMD," *Eurasia Daily Monitor* Volume: 7 Issue: 136 July 16, 2010, available at http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no\_cache=1&tx\_tnews[tt\_news]=36624

<sup>125</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> "In a Broad Context," *Krasnaya Zvezda Online*, April 29, 2011, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquest dialog/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> The INF Treaty, Article VII, paragraph 3, available at http://www.acq.osd.mil/tc/treaties/inf/text.htm#article4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Soviet Military Power, (Washington D.C.: U.S. Department of Defense, 1987), p. 47.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> "Russia Develops the S-500 – a New Anti-Missile Defense System," *Defense Update.com*, September 26, 2009, available at http://defense-update.com/20090925\_s-500.html.: 'Russia: S-500 Missile Defense System To Enter Service in 2015," Moscow *Argumenty Nedeli Online*, October 14, 2010, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.; "S-500 Development Will Be Completed in 2015," December 22, 2009, available at http://www.dialog.com/proquestdialog/.

<sup>130</sup> Schneider, "The Future of the U.S. Nuclear Deterrent," op. cit. pp. 349-350.

<sup>131</sup> Schneider, "Russian Violations of Its Arms Control Obligations," op. cit., pp. 344-347.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Ibid., p. 6.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Ibid., p. 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Adherence to and Compliance with Arms Control and Nonproliferation Agreements and Commitments, July 2010, p. 8, available at http://www.state.gov/documents/ organization/145181.pdf.

<sup>135</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> "The New START Treaty," (Washington D.C.: U.S. Department of State, October 11, 2011), available at: http://m.state.gov/md175945.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> President Ronald Reagan, "Remarks in New York, New York, Before the United Nations General Assembly Special Session Devoted to Disarmament," June 17, 1982, available at http://www.reagan. utexas.edu/archives/speeches/1982/61782a.htm\_.